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Village of Teslin,  

February 28,2022

Regular Council Meeting

Minutes

Meeting 03-22

Members Present:    Mayor Gord Curran

Councilor Trevor Sallis

Councilor Luc Johnstone

Councilor Juanita Kremer 

Councilor Jeff Myke

Member Absent: None

Public Present: MLA, Stacey Hassard

Mayor Gord Curran called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.
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Village of Teslin,  

March 14,2022

Regular Council Meeting

Minutes

Meeting 04-22

Members Present:    Mayor Gord Curran

Councilor Trevor Sallis

Councilor Luc Johnstone

Councilor Jeff Myke

Member Absent: Councilor Juanita Kremer 

Public Present: None

Mayor Gord Curran called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.
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Village of Teslin,  

March 28,2022

Regular Council Meeting

Minutes

Meeting 05-22

Members Present:    Mayor Gord Curran

Councilor Trevor Sallis

Councilor Luc Johnstone

Councilor Jeff Myke

Councilor Juanita Kremer 

Member Absent: None

Public Present: None

Mayor Gord Curran called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.
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Prepared by:

Shelley Hassard, CAO 

Cole Hunking, Public Works Foreman
Administration Report

April 2022

TESLIN ROADS

Roads are in spring driving conditions. We will be teaming culverts and cleaning ditches so watch

crews working.

SOLID WASTE FACILITY/RECYCLING

The solid waste facility hours are as follows:

Monday, Tuesday Closed to public

Wednesday–Thursday and Friday – Noon to 6:00pm

Saturday – 10:00 am – 5:00 pm

Make sure you stop and see the attendant before dumping.

There is no after hour access to the facility so please plan accordingly.

Recycling center is open to the public, though people are asked to count their own recycling.

Recycling bins need to be at the end of your driveway by 9am Wednesday mornings for pickup.

Please ensure there is no garbage in your recycling bins.

An average of one refuse bin a week is being sent to Whitehorse landfill for disposal. Everyone is

encouraged to do recycling at home, and at work, to reduce the amount of material that goes to the

landfill.

LAGOON AND SEWER SYSTEM

All systems are in good working order. Please be aware and careful of what is being flushed down

the system.

TKO Services (Khiel Davies) is now providing pump-out services in Teslin please call 334-5636 to

schedule your pump-out.

WATER QUALITY/ WATER DELIVERY

The Water Treatment Plant (WTP) is in good working condition. Please notify us if you will be away

and not requiring water delivery. Kindly ensure that spouts & tank whistles are in good working

order and lids are closed to help avoid water overflow.



Prepared by:

Shelley Hassard, CAO 

Cole Hunking, Public Works Foreman
Administration Report

April 2022

When constructing new buildings or renovating buildings please contact the Village office to get a copy

of the water bylaw to ensure your water systems complies.

Please note that severe winter weather conditions may affect our water delivery service.

Please ensure your driveways are clear and accessible for the water truck and the path to your fill

spout is clear of snow, dog feces and obstacles.

With the increasing demand for water delivery schedules may changed from time to time.

DOG CONTROL 

The animal control bylaw is available on our website www.teslin.ca

Please ensure your pets are secure on your property. We take dog control very serious and are actively

pursuing loose dogs, our public works staff do patrol for stray dogs 7 days a week and we are now

patrolling in the evenings. If you have stray dogs wandering on your property, please call the Village

office.

If your female dog is in heat please keep them secure in your yard or home to help avoid dogs packing

in groups.

Once a dog is picked up by our staff, we notify the owner and if they are not picked up by the

owner after three business days, they are sent to the animal shelter in Whitehorse.

The community dog spay program is still available. Please call the Village office for more information

and to make arrangements to use this program.

The Village of Teslin has partnered with Yukon Government & Humane Society on a dog surrender

program, so if you need to surrender a dog, please give us a call and we can assist with making

arrangements.

RECREATION

Thanks to the community development Fund we have received funding to build a new playground in

the Sawmill Subdivision the playground will be built on lot 14 in Charlie Jules Subdivision.

PROJECTS

Construction continues on the new firehall and will continue through the Spring.

The new firetruck has been ordered and we eagerly await its arrival sometime in 2022.

http://www.teslin.ca/
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Cole Hunking, Public Works ForemanAdministration Report
April 2022

Design and Engineering continues the Energy upgrade projects for the Recreation Center and Municipal

Center.

Planning for one more storage building in the public works yard is underway.

FLOOD 2022

The latest snow bulletin indicates that Teslin has a high risk for high water again this year. We are

preparing for the high water, stop by the office if you have any questions or concerns.

OTHER

The Village of Teslin has received COVID-19 Rapid tests to distribute to residents, if you need a

test please call the office.

Village Council meetings have returned to the Council Chambers and the public is welcome to attend in

person or via zoom.

Please be considerate when shooting off fireworks, notify your neighbors or the Village office ahead of

time. And set them off at reasonable hours.

Check the electronic sign or our website www.teslin.ca regularly for updated notices and messages.

Shelley Hassard, CAO

Cole Hunking, Public Works Foreman

http://www.teslin.ca/


Message from the Mayor

May 2022

The signs of spring are finally here, including slightly warmer 

temperatures and melting snow – which is good and bad. Here is 

an update on matters the council has discussed over the past 

month. 

Our council meetings continue to feature well-rounded and 

active discussions on issues facing the community. This council is 

very forward-minded and deals with the issues facing Teslin 

today while keeping an eye on the community's future beyond 

this term. You can only do so much in a three-year term, and we 

will deliver on several initiatives and projects this term. However, 

we are also responsible for setting in motion projects and 

initiatives that future councils will carry through. Many of our 

larger projects take several years of effort, from concept to 

planning to delivery. While much of this vision is captured in our 

10-year Joint Community Development Plan with Teslin Tlingit 

Council, it is integrated into almost every decision we make, large 

or small. We want to set future councils up for success. For 

example, we recently discussed the future growth of Teslin and 

lot development, an initiative we are actively working on with 

TTC and YG. We may not see lot development during this term, 

but we need to do the upfront planning before securing funding 

and proceeding to development. This takes several years. Of 

course, an increase in houses means a demand for more 

services, and we need to plan for that.



As I said in my last report, the council and administration are 

concerned about potential flooding as we move into the spring 

melt. Our administration has been anticipating spring flooding for a 

while and developed a Flood Mitigation Plan over the winter, 

including long-term solutions such as berms and shore erosion 

mitigations. We have been working with TTC Lands to secure 

funding from the territorial and federal governments to fund the 

plan. Discussions are continuing, and we hope they will conclude 

soon so we can start work. YG has assured us that emergency 

funding will be available in the event of flooding (or when?), and 

our public works know what needs to be done. Property owners 

should also be preparing. Cole Hunking is always available as a 

resource.

Loose dogs were discussed at length at our last joint meeting with 

TTC. This is a reminder that dog owners are responsible for keeping 

their dogs on their property, whether by a fence, leash, or 

electronic collar. This is for the safety of your dog and other 

community members. For many years, TTC and VOT have also 

offered a subsidy to spay or neuter your pets. Please get in touch 

with the office to learn more about the program. We encourage 

you to take advantage of it.

TTC and VOT councils will be meeting with the Minister of Health 

and Social Services in early May to discuss the Putting People First

and Aging in Place initiatives. Putting People First is about changing 

how health care is delivered in the Yukon. Aging in Place is about 

elders and seniors care in the Yukon. Both TTC and ourselves are 

very curious about how these initiatives impact services in Teslin. 



COVID is still with us, but this phase emphasizes strong individual 
awareness of your behaviour and the wishes of others. Be aware 
of your own health and the spaces you are in. We ask that you 
remain respectful of other community members, and above all, be 
careful, respectful, and kind to one another. 
As our new fire hall approaches completion in October 2022, a 
tender seeking Tlingit artists to guide the work of designing and 
installing artwork on the exterior will be released shortly. Council 
wanted to ensure that the building was not just another municipal 
building, and as part of that, we are installing artwork on the 
exterior. 
As with every newsletter, I extend a big thanks to our staff, who 
work tirelessly behind the scenes to diligently deliver services day 
in and day out. We can make all the decisions we want as a 
council, but it means nothing without a dedicated team that works 
daily to make this community a better place to live.

Gord Curran

Mayor of Teslin



News and Highlights 

from your 

Recreation Programmer

-- Lindsay Johnston
Rec Manager

Contact

Information

Email:

teslinrec@teslin.ca

Phone: 250-688-6880

Facebook:

Teslin Recreation

April 2022  Recreation Report 
We again did the 4-week challenge in Teslin for the month of April. 

A group of us spent the month focused on positive well-being and 

making healthy daily lifestyle choices. At the time of writing, we 

had 17 participants submit their checklist for the first 3 weeks of 

the challenge and are well on track to be entered in the grand prize 

draw for a $500 Air North Gift Certificate. Weekly $50 GC draw 

winners have been Mike Hodgson, Tennelle Blake, and Trisha 

Boutilier. 

We wrapped up a great season with the Teslin Tiger cross country 

ski team with a fun and sunny ski outing to Teslin Lake Campground 

at the beginning of April. One of our youth designed a logo for the 

newly named team, which we have had made in to ski bibs that we 

are super excited to show off next ski season!!We are seeing 

increased participation in many of our recreation programs, and 

we love it!!

We are continuing to try and build meaningful programs that help 

youth develop skills and interests in a range of recreational 

pursuits. To do so, we put effort in to planning program sessions 

and have asked parents to help us out (so we can plan accordingly) 

by:

- Ensuring your child is signed up prior to sending them to a 

program 

- Giving us a heads up when you know your child will not be 

at a program

- Making sure your child is actually interested in the activity

- Letting us know about changing interests 

S.T.E.M. Club is a program for those who like to learn, create, build 

and experiment, and it takes place on Thursday evenings. We have 

had so many kids coming out that we had to split in to 2 groups. 

Group 1 goes from 5:30-6:30 and Group 2 from 6:30-7:30pm. We 

will run the program until the end of the school year and could 

possibly accommodate a couple more participants. 

We are also at capacity for Youth in the Kitchen and have split in to 

2 groups for this program that teaches kids about the importance 

of healthy eating and how to prepare a range of recipes (and even 

some treats). Groups will alternate weeks Tuesdays after school. 



News and Highlights 
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Teslin Recreation

April 2022  Recreation Report 
We also have great sign-up for our other after school programs 

like After School Sport (Wednesdays) and Young Explorers

(Fridays) but can still manage the group all together. We are 

excited for having the large numbers as we head in to baseball 

season. This year we will be running the Rookie League Baseball

program on Thursdays 3:15-5p. This is a program supported by 

the Toronto Blue Jays- Care Foundation and Softball Yukon. The 

goal is to get youth in the community trained to become the 

leaders to run the baseball program through the school or 

community recreation program, and have all the youth led 

teams get together for a fun tournament day in Whitehorse. This 

year we had 3 young people (Channing, Xavier and Emma) head 

to Whitehorse for the training on April 23rd, and we will aim to 

take a large group of Teslin kids in for the Rookie League 

Tournament on June 4 in Whitehorse. 

We have a busy couple weeks for our Community Art Program 

before we take a break until fall. Ammanda Partridge will be 

here to lead a Canvas and Acrylic Paint Workshop on Saturday, 

April 30, and local facilitator Ayla Dunn will lead a session 

making epoxy art pieces on Wednesday, May 4. Ammanda will 

return to wrap the program up for the season with a session 

painting a Teslin Landscape with water mixable oils on 

Wednesday, May 18. 

The recreation team will be joining Deisleen Culture, TTC Lands, 

and some Elders on the Teslin River May 7-13 for a traditional 

Beaver Hunt. It has been several years since this hunt took place 

and we are super excited to be taking part along side such a 

great group of facilitators, returning youth hunters who are 

grown up, and the next generation of beaver hunters. We hope 

to respectfully harvest beaver and ducks, set fish net, explore 

areas down river, and might even bring a couple canoes. 

Deadline to sign-up to join for this week-long land-based camp is 

May 2. Mandatory gear check will be May 3 and we will aim to 

head out on the river Saturday morning from Johnson Crossing, 

May 7. Departure date will depend on ice conditions on the 

river. 
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from your 

Recreation Programmer
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April 2022  Recreation Report 

Our young dream team of recreation workers- Hailey and Jed 

have been busy! Not only have they been the lead on all the 

above-mentioned programs, they have also been taking course as 

part of the Recreation North – Certificate in Northern 

Recreation Leadership program. This program builds and 

connects community recreation leaders through a series of 2 

week learning events catered to life in the north. They are 

currently on their 2nd course. 

They will also be taking Kingston to the annual Leader in Training 

(LIT) Conference hosted by BYTE from May 20-22. The crew will 

meet with youth from all over Yukon to talk about what matters 

to them and how to improve things for the youth and their 

communities. I’m proud of them for their willingness to take on 

these opportunities and expand themselves as leaders, which 

they certainly are. 

Meanwhile Lindsay will be off to Newfoundland in May for 

meetings as a member for the board of directors for the 

Canadian Parks and Recreation Association (CPRA).

GO TEAM REC!!!!
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Teslin EMS Meeting & Training is 
scheduled every 1st & 3rd Tuesday of 

the month at the Ambulance Bay

Contact your local EMS supervisor:
Patty Wiseman

390-2101 or 334-3047

Teslin Volunteer Fire Department
TVFD Regular Meeting

is scheduled every
2nd & 4th Tuesday of the month at the 

Village Fire bay.



FIRE

(Teslin Volunteer Fire Department)
390 - 2222

AMBULANCE

(Teslin Health Center)
390 - 4444

POLICE

(RCMP Teslin Detachment)
390 - 5555

Northwestel 1-888-423-2333

ATCO Yukon Electric

Report fallen tree on wire

1-867-633-7000

1-867-633-7039

Report wildfires
1-888-798-FIRE

(3473).

Call 9-1-1 in an emergency

If you or someone else is hurt or in 
danger, phone 9-1-1 to get help from 
RCMP, the fire department or emergency 
medical services (EMS).

Call 9-1-1 when there is:
• a life-threatening emergency or 

medical situation
• a crime in progress
• a fire
• a serious accident
• an exposure to, inhalation or 

swallowing of a poisonous substance

Do not call to test 911. It is working!

EMO facts : TTC and VOT have a joint emergency plan.

Emergency plan working group is a group of Individuals from different agencies in 
Teslin working together to keep our community prepared in case of an emergency.



Thank you very much to all those who

contributed to this month’s issue, and

special thanks to all those who shared

their awesome photos.

To receive an electronic copy of the

Teslin Post and/or if you would like to

have something posted in the monthly

issue, please email: teslinrec@teslin.ca or

admin.teslin@teslin.ca

Any comments, suggestions, ideas, and 

photos are always welcome.

mailto:teslinrec@teslin.ca



